
COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

	Minutes of South Dublin County Council Annual Budget Meeting held on 

27th November 2008.


	PRESENT


	Councillors
	Councillors

	Ardagh, M.
	King, C.

	Brophy, C.
	Lahart, J.

	Corr, M.
	Maloney, E.

	Cosgrave, P.
	McDermott, T.

	Crowe, S.
	Murphy, M.

	Delaney, T.
	Neville, J.

	Dowds, R.
	O’Connell, G.

	Gilligan, T.
	O’Connor, S.

	Hannon, J.
	Ridge, T.

	Jones, C.
	Tuffy, E.

	Keane, C.
	Walsh, E.

	Keating, D.
	Warren, K.


OFFICIALS PRESENT

	County Manager
	J. Horan

	Directors / Heads of Function


	C. Henehan, J. Walsh, P. Poole, F. Nevin, F. Coffey, P. Smith, T. Kavanagh, B. Sheehan

	Financial Accountant
	P. McLoughlin

	County Librarian
	I. Stobbard

	Senior Engineers
	J. McLoughlin, D. Finch, L. Magee

	Senior Executive Officers
	M. Maguire, B. Coman, T. Walsh, L. Kelly, M. Judge, P. Murphy, H. Hogan, M. O’Shaughnessy, Y. Dervan, M. Coleman, J. Quinlivan

	Project Manager 
	M. ni Dhomhnaill

	Environmental Awareness Officer
	S. O’Brien

	Children’s Services Co-ordinator
	M. O’Donohoe

	Administrative Officers
	M. Hunt, C. Murphy, P. Murphy, B. Fogarty, C. Ward

	A/Administrative Officers
	B. Martin, M. O’Neill

	A/Senior Staff Officer
	T. Fallon

	Staff Officer
	P. Brennan

	A/ Staff Officer
	B. Gorman

	Clerical Officer
	M. Dunne

	IT Support
	C. Whelan


An apology for inability to attend was received from Councillor D. Corrigan, J. Daly
The Mayor, Councillor M. Corr presided.
(C/0926/08)
CONSIDERATION OF THE ANNUAL BUDGET FOR THE FINANCIAL YEAR ENDING 31st DECEMBER 2009
The Annual Budget for the financial year ending 31st December 2009, which had been circulated, was introduced by Ms. C. Henehan, Head of Finance with reference to the prescribed statutory periods for adoption of Budget 2009 as notified by Circular Letter Fin 08/2008.  The budget was presented in its new prescribed format and proposed income and expenditure on the following divisions was NOTED.
Expenditure and Income for 2009



	Divisions
	Expenditure
	Income

	A Housing & Building
	61,881,100
	55,741,300

	B Road Transport & Safety
	33,485,600
	7,704,000

	C Water Services
	41,977,700
	10,813,500

	D Development Management
	16,720,800
	6,202,600

	E Environmental Services
	74,611,000
	40,305,500

	F Recreation and Amenity
	38,357,900
	7,052,100

	G Agriculture, Education, Health & Welfare
	5,751,100
	4,298,400

	H Miscellaneous Services
	11,469,400
	3,862,200

	Overall Total
	284,254,600
	135,979,600


Mr. J. Horan, County Manager then gave a presentation on the general and background issues affecting the preparation of the Budget taking into account the current economic situation and the need to reduce payroll by 3%. Mr. Horan indicated that the budget had been prepared on the basis of a proposed rate increase of 3.5%.

A discussion followed with contributions from Councillors M. Corr, E. Tuffy and R. Dowds.
Mr. J. Horan and Ms. C. Henehan responded to the Members’ queries and outlined that each Director would give a detailed presentation on their respective Divisions followed by Members questions.  The following presentations were then made.
DIVISION A – HOUSING & BUILDING presented by Mr. F. Nevin, A/Director of Housing
A discussion followed with contributions from Councillors E. Maloney, M. Corr, E. Walsh, S. Crowe, T. McDermott, C. Keane, R. Dowds, C. King, J. Hannon, S. O’Connor, E. Tuffy and T. Ridge on the following topics:
Rent Arrears
Need to initiate an awareness campaign for tenants who now find themselves in a difficult situation and should present to the Council for advice. 

Homelessness

Need to establish a mechanism whereby SDCC can guide people back to the Council rather than presenting to DCC.
Need to examine the reasons for increase in the costs of administration of the homeless service.
Suggestion that SDCC be used as a national benchmark for dealing with the problem of homelessness and report annually on the numbers housed. Also the need to establish numbers of SDCC homeless presenting in the city.
Tenants / Tenants participation

Are inspections of tenancies carried out in order to prevent damage being done to property?

What will the impact be as a result of the proposed reduced budget for 2009 on tenant participation?
Housing List 
How will the overall Division A budget affect the applicants on housing list?

How are we managing the housing list in broad terms? (some applicants known to be on list for 6 years)

Housing Loans

Query regarding reduction of budget for housing loans.

Affordable Housing

What impact has the falling house prices had on the demand for Affordable housing? Does the existing scheme need to be altered?

Are there any changes being put forward by the Department?  What rescue plans are available?

Vacant Units

Queried cost of pre-re-letting works which appears excessive. Are we seeking value for money or reviewing works contracts?
Does the pre-re-letting work include the cost of installing central heating? 
Anti-Social Behaviour

Does the 41% reduction on live files reflect impact of  amalgamation of services, or new policy put in place, or new ways of calculating/measuring?

What are our powers in relation to anti-social behaviour of tenants/non-tenants and their impact on people’s property? 
Disabled persons grants / Adaptation Grants / Planned Maintenance
Query regarding increased level of expenditure on disabled persons grants and a decrease of expenditure on essential repairs? 
How do we  prioritise this work, in some cases people are waiting up to 7 years for window replacement?

Is information available on Adaptation grants for private householders in the Budget book 2009?
RAS

Can those availing of RAS be identified within the housing list? 
End of Members’ Contributions
Mr. F. Nevin and Mr. J. Horan responded to the Members comments and queries as follows:
RAS

Significant increase in the 2009 budget for operation of RAS scheme. We can identify housing applicants who are availing of the RAS scheme. 

Affordable Housing / Housing loans

Housing Loans are still available. New home loan choice has recently been launched. Applications for affordable homes still being received as a significant number of people cannot afford the market price even in the current climate.
Loan charges are relative to draw down of funds for agencies.
Homelessness

A full examination has taken place the results of which will be available by the end of the year with details and proposals for elimination of homelessness by 2010. Efforts are made to track and refer cases to Tallaght Homeless Advice unit.
Housing lists

Most applicants are over five years on list before allocation of tenancy, however there is a very high level of refusal.

Relets / Housing inspections
Acknowledge average cost of re-let work is high but this also reflects fire damage and vacancy damage costs. Average vacancy rate is 1% but will this to be zero. 

Council is advancing towards more tenancy inspections in order to minimise the need and costs of repairs. Housing stock survey will commence shortly.

Anti- social behaviour

Categorisation of instances takes place. Difficult to patrol as parental supervision in lacking in certain instances. Gardai are involved as appropriate.
Reduction on lives files is as a result of combination of resources and agencies involved.
Disabled persons grants and Essential Repairs Grant
These schemes have been replaced. We will examine the figures and revert.

The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Division A.

DIVISION B -  ROAD TRANSPORT & SAFETY  

Mr. F. Coffey, Director of Transportation gave a detailed presentation on Division B.

A discussion followed with contributions from Councillors P. Cosgrave, T. Ridge, R. Dowds, C. King, C. Keane, S. Crowe, E. Tuffy, T. McDermott, M. Ardagh, J. Hannon, S. O’Connor, C. Brophy and M. Corr on the following topics: 

Knocklyon Road Realignment 

Extreme concern as to why this project is not included in the Non National Roads Projects (P23) 
Newlands Interchange

Has this been deleted from the NRA programme of works?

Outer Ring Road

Are there any plans to reduce noise levels resulting from traffic along the ORR at Killinarden Estate, and could Roads dept liaise with residents to resolve this situation?

Dimming of lights

If ESB charges are not increased could we increase the budget for this project?

Road Safety / Traffic Wardens / Lining and Signing of Roads

What impact will this budget have on the overall road safety eg parking outside schools, lining and signing on roads, traffic wardens?
Winter Maintenance
Is there a cut in this budget, if so what will it affect?

Traffic Management

Have we assigned enough to this budget, in light of the fact that it looks like roads planned for the Lucan area will not be built?

Footpath repairs and refurbishment

What is the rationale behind the reduction in budget for this programme?

Greenhills road

What is the timeframe for completion of this project?
N4 and N7

What is the timeframe for completion of project and are we under budget?

Lamp posts 
With the NRA replacing lamppost standards and our requirement to replace the lamps, how will this affect our budget?

Public Transport

Budget does not appear to reflect much reference to public transport modes.

End of Members’ contributions
Mr. J. Horan, Ms. C. Henehan and Mr. F. Coffey responded to the Members queries as follows:

Footpaths
A footpath survey has been undertaken and works have been rated and prioritised.  It is anticipated that additional funds will accrue to the Council through disposals. 
Knocklyon Road re-alignment
Two schemes specified in the Budget book meet the criteria. The construction programme depends on rolling capital programme which overall is subject to finding resources from grants and development levies. 
Newlands Cross

Informed by the Department that this project has been deferred pending availability of funds. 
ORR noise levels
It was agreed to examine and revert to Members at later date. This project went through the SEA.

Public Lighting
ESB expenses are very high and consume most of our costs
Winter Maintenance

The reduction is due to the contract for the M50 which is design building maintain. Additional information will be circulated to the Members. Savings are being created through our thermal mapping system.
Road Safety / Traffic Wardens / Lining and Signing

The 2009 budget reflects an increase over 2008 budget. 2008 outturn reflects settlement of an insurance claim.
Common sense and co-operation of parents should prevail in relation to parking at schools.
N7 and M50
Works are on target, additional works were put in place and these added to the timeframe but are now almost complete.
Public Transport

There is no reference to public transport/QBCs in this programme but there will be a QBC on Embankment road and Grange Castle. QBC also going ahead on Firhouse Ballycullen, which will be funded through traffic management grants.

In relation to the Members’ expressed concerns at the omission of the Knocklyon Road Re-alignment following discussion the Manager presented the following wording which was AGREED by the Members for inclusion in the budget book:
“It is the Council’s intention to continue to advance the Non National Roads Projects in accordance with the Schedule listed in the Capital Programme as presented to and noted by the Elected Members, as funding becomes available.  An update of this Programme and the availability of the potential funding will be presented to the Elected Members early in 2009 for consideration. The Knocklyon Road Improvement Scheme is included in this Capital Programme.”
The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Division B.

DIVISION C  – WATER SERVICES AND DIVISION E – ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION
Ms. P. Poole, Director of Environment gave detailed presentations on Divisions C and E.

A discussion followed with contributions from Councillors M. Corr, E. Maloney, P. Cosgrave, E. Tuffy, T. Delaney, C. King, T. Gilligan, C. Keane, T. McDermott, R. Dowds, S. O’Connor, C. Brophy, M. Murphy, M. Ardagh, T. Ridge, S. Crowe and J. Lahart on the following topics:
Reverse vending machines
Suggestion to roll out to other areas due to its success.
Flooding Relief

Is there funding for flood relief in Budget 2009, in view of climate change and wetter winters?
Income from Litter fines

Support for issuing fines where deliberate littering and dumping has taken place but concerns raised about SDCC’s activity in targeting ‘soft’ offenders. Emphasis should be placed on tackling the major instances. Would SDCC consider raising litter fines?
Water Charges

What is the figure per capita for primary school and childcare facilities? 

River Cleaning

How does this year’s budget compare to last year’s budget? 
Competitiveness in waste management / Private Contractors

Is the cost of the delivery of our service benchmarked?
What were the savings made as result of reduction in cost of private waste contractors?

Litter survey
How does the IBAL survey compare to surveys carried out by An Taisce?
Fire Services

Is there value for money to SDCC in relation to the costs levied on it for fire services? 
Street Cleaning
Is possible to streamline street cleaning so that streets that need cleaning are prioritised?  Regret to see removal of dustcart man.
Water shortages

Is there any update in relation to proposals to bring water from the Shannon to Dublin, is it necessary?  How stretched is SDCC’s water supply?

Illegal Dumps

Report requested on illegal dumping and measures undertaken to eradicate?
Cleansing Unit

Is SDCC’s cleansing unit large enough to cope with the size of administrative area?

Night Litter Warden

Have we considered having litter wardens on night duty?

Derelict Sites

Is there any way of penalising the owners of derelict sites?
Graveyards

Why are the cemeteries closing at 3.30p.m.

Water Dispsensers

Suggestion that Local Authorities adopt practices to address the issue of wastefulness of using plastic cups at water dispensers.

Paper Use


Has the increased used in laptop and information technology resulted in reduction of paper and if so what is the current situation and has a cost benefit analysis been done?

Dog fouling

Suggestion that anti-litter signs be erected in black spot areas.
Replacement of Staff

Is staff being replaced under the current restrictions, if leaving key areas are they going to be replaced?
End of Members’ contributions

Ms. P. Poole and Mr. J. Horan, County Manager responded to the Members’ queries and comments. 

Review of Fire Services

The Managers of the four Dublin authorities are currently reviewing all aspects of the fire service.

.
Non filling of posts

SDCC committed to keeping frontline numbers, taking hits in back offices. Also changing the way in which work happens, sharing work around.
Paper reduction

2.64 million documents available to access on line, which would equate to  filling a  5 bed house.  As part of carbon footprint project paper will be reduced significantly next year .
Competitiveness 
Council cannot compare like with like in terms of most recent contract as it is now a different market with different suppliers influencing negotiation of a different deal.  The new contract and new electronic tagging will generate savings (commission paid to tag sellers).
 We didn’t bring in “flat” charges”.  SDCC is still competitive and we have not lost a substantial number of customers.
Reverse vending machine

A successful pilot project is now being rolled out in a number of other areas. Benefits of the reverse vending machines are becoming evident with minimised weekend litter and cans.
Litter control and survey
This is a base line survey, with all sites chosen previously surveyed.

Drainage and flooding
Flood amelioration work is being undertaken along the Dodder River.

Forged tags
Long ongoing problems will be eliminated with the introduction of the new electronic tag.

Income from fines

The environment department is committed to enforcing the litter legislation and bye-laws made by this Council. A change in culture is required.
.
Illegal dumping

Reports are being provided on an on-going basis to SPC. SDCC is actively pursuing illegal dumping. Reports detailing the full risk assessments and remediation requirements for large scale illegal dumping sites has been prepared. €250,000 in budget for Dublin Mountains.
River Cleanup
River clean budget has gone up.

Water services school charges
The rate is set by the Department at €3.50 per child rising to €4 next year.  
€152, 000 included in budget income for 2009.

New tag

We will have full implementation cost recovery by 2010 

Street cleaning

Rota used for street cleaning.

Landfill

Landfill costs increasing: loan charges going up and treatment of the hydrogen cyanide, for which cost was recouped.
Water sources

There is a long term water supply issue. 2025 will be a significant year in terms of water. Currently targeting Unaccounted for Water which is still a problem, although significantly reduced in recent years to 19%, aiming towards 16% best practice. 
Litter wardens/ night wardens
Night warden patrol would require change in work practices, we can look at this.

Graveyards

Closing at 3.30pm because it’s dark. Automated barrier going in will eliminate problems for those seeking access. 
Dog fouling / Anti-litter signs

Will look at the anti-litter signs across the county.

Road sweepers

Road sweeper is on a rota basis across the county. Rotas will be available on line from January 2009. 
The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Divisions C & E
DIVISION D – DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT & DIVISION F – RECREATION & AMENITY

Mr. J. Walsh, Director of Economic Development and Mr. P. Smith Director of Community Services gave detailed presentations on the Planning and Development elements and Community elements respectively of Division D.

Mr. P. Smith, Director of Community, gave a detailed presentation on Division F

A discussion followed on Divisions D and F with contributions from Councillors T. McDermott, J. Lahart, R. Dowds, E. Tuffy, C. Keane, J. Hannon, S. O’Connor, T. Delaney and E. Walsh on the following topics:
Planning Enforcement cases

Explanation sought as to why of the 639 warning letters issued only 59 cases dealt with. 
Parks Works Programme
Concern expressed at the elimination of the Parks Works Programme.
Round Tower in Clondalkin
Are there resources to develop the area around the Round Tower in Clondalkin?

Park Rangers

Regarding the list of projects for the Lucan area under the Parks Works programme reassurance sought that the provision of park rangers would be maintained.
Heritage Programme / Habitat Survey

Are there resources to carry out a habitat survey in the county?

End of Members’ contributions

Mr. P. Smith, Mr. J. Horan and Mr. J. Walsh responded to the Members’ queries and comments as follows:

Round Tower
Proposed to bring forward plan to develop a centre at the Round Tower. However there are title issues that need to be resolved.  

Cllr. Dowds requested an update by email.
Enforcement cases
A number of files have been reviewed and closed. Enforcement procedures are lengthy and a number of cases have yet to go to court.
Habitat Survey/ Heritage programme

Manager to revert to Cllr Tuffy on this.

Parks Works Programme
The Manager explained the position regarding the Parks Works Programme. It is intended to review vulnerable areas and change work practices eg strategic planting to promote pro-social behaviour etc. 
The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Divisions D and F.

DIVISION G - AGRICULTURE, EDUCATION, HEALTH & WELFARE AND DIVISION H– MISCELLANEOUS SERVICES

Ms. C. Henehan gave a brief presentation on Divisions G and H.

The County Council NOTED the provisions made in the Annual Budget for Divisions G and H.

ADOPTION OF THE ANNUAL BUDGET 2009

Having considered the proposed 2009 Budget in details the Manager recommended the ADOPTION of the Annual Budget 2008 and the following resolution, which was read by Ms. M. Maguire, Senior Executive Officer was proposed by Councillor M. Corr and seconded by Councillor E. Maloney:
“That the County Council ADOPT for the financial year ending 31st December 2009 the Annual Budget set out in Tables A and B”.
It was agreed to have a roll call vote and the results were as follows:

FOR:  17 (SEVENTEEN)


FOR: Councillors M. Ardagh, M. Corr, P. Cosgrave,  S. Crowe, T. Delaney, R. Dowds, J. Hannon, C. Jones, C. Keane, C. King, J. Lahart, E. Maloney, T. McDermott, S. O’Connor, T. Ridge, E. Tuffy and K. Warren.

AGAINST: 0 (NIL)


ABSENT: 9 (NINE)


Councillors C. Brophy, D. Corrigan, J. Daly, T. Gilligan, D. Keating, M. Murphy, J. Neville, G. O’Connell, E. Walsh.

The motion was RESOLVED UNAMINOUSLY.

(C/0927/08)
SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS

In accordance with Standing Order No.5 the Mayor, Councillor M. Corr proposed to suspend standing orders to conclude  the business on the agenda.

TRANSFER TO RESERVES OF THE SUMS PROVIDED FOR VARIOUS CAPITAL PURPOSES

The following motion, which was read by Ms. M. Maguire, Senior Executive Officer, was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney:
“That the County Council approves of the transfer to reserves of the sums provided for various capital purposes in the Annual Budget for 2009 as ADOPTED for the financial year ending 31st December 2009”.   

It was agreed to have a roll call vote and the results were as follows:


FOR:  17 (SEVENTEEN)


FOR: Councillors M. Ardagh, M. Corr, P. Cosgrave,  S. Crowe, T. Delaney, R. Dowds, J. Hannon, C. Jones, C. Keane, C. King, J. Lahart, E. Maloney, T. McDermott, S. O’Connor, T. Ridge, E. Tuffy and K. Warren.

AGAINST: 0 (NIL)


ABSENT: 9 (NINE)


Councillors C. Brophy, D. Corrigan, J. Daly, T. Gilligan, D. Keating, M. Murphy, J. Neville, G. O’Connell, E. Walsh.


The motion was RESOLVED UNAMINOUSLY.

(C/0928/08)
DETERMINATION OF GENERAL ANNUAL RATE ON VALUATION FOR 2009

The following motion, which was ready by Ms. M. Maguire, Senior Executive Officer, was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney:

“That the County Council DETERMINE in accordance with the Annual Budget as Adopted, the rate as set out in Table A to be the general annual rate on valuation to be levied for the financial year ending 31st December 2009 for the purposes set out in Table A and Table B”.

It was agreed to have a roll call vote and the results were as follows:


FOR:  17 (SEVENTEEN)


FOR: Councillors M. Ardagh, M. Corr, P. Cosgrave,  S. Crowe, T. Delaney, R. Dowds, J. Hannon, C. Jones, C. Keane, C. King, J. Lahart, E. Maloney, T. McDermott, S. O’Connor, T. Ridge, E. Tuffy and K. Warren.

AGAINST: 0 (NIL)

ABSENT: 9 (NINE)


Councillors C. Brophy, D. Corrigan, J. Daly, T. Gilligan, D. Keating, M. Murphy, J. Neville, G. O’Connell, E. Walsh.


The motion was RESOLVED UNAMINOUSLY.

Meeting ended at 9.00 p.m.
Signed: _____________________

           
Mayor

Date: _____________________
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